Minutes of the full Council Meeting held at 7.00pm, 15th October 2012, at the Village Hall, Pentyrch.
PRESENT: -

Councillors: 

Wynford Ellis Owen (Chairman), Sara Pickard, Sandie Rosser,
Nikki Howard, Stuart Thomas, Christine Priday,
 John Harrison,



Graham Thomas, Jeanette Troughton, Philippa Hill-John 
& Chris James
APOLOGIES: -
Councillors:

Clare Bath & Brynmor Jones
The Chairman advised members that following the last Council meeting, Cllr Bath had gone into labour and had subsequently given birth to a healthy baby boy, who has been named David Charles Williams.  Councillors wished their congratulations to be recorded and it was agreed to purchase a bunch of flowers for Cllr Clare Bath.  Clerk to arrange
86
Police Matters
PC Huw Thomas was not present, although Cllr Stuart Thomas advised the officer had called to see him that afternoon to apologise for his absence and had given him the police report for circulation.  Members read the report and a short discussion ensued.  The discussion moved on to discuss the venue for the Pentyrch PACT meeting being in the Council offices, which the Clerk felt should only be countenanced provided the Police pay for the venue in the same way that the Council paid for their meetings in Pentyrch and Gwaelod y Garth.  The Clerk felt that if the Police did not pay, they would effectively be resuming their temporary occupation of the building at no cost.  Cllr Harrison agreed with this.  Cllr Stuart Thomas felt that the offices should be offered to the Police for PACT meetings as they were public buildings and should be used as such.  Cllr Owen felt that this was a goodwill gesture and proposed that the Council offices be offered to the Police for PACT meetings.  This was seconded by Cllr Howard and agreed.  Clerk to arrange
87
County Council Matters
Only County Councillor Graham Thomas was present.  He referred to a recent meeting held in Creigiau with Councillors, the School, the Police and County officers, where issues relating to traffic management and road safety issues were discussed.  Among the recommendations for consideration by CCC were: double yellow lines on one side of Tynant Road between Tregarth Close and Heol Creigiau; consideration of moving the bus-stop on Heol Creigiau; substituting the road narrowing at Tynant Road with a pedestrian crossing; reversing the priority for vehicles at the road narrowing at Heol Creigiau; double yellow lines opposite the entrance to Parc y Fro on the blind bend by Tesco’s and the restriction of parking opposite the bus-stop by The Terrace woodlands.  
A discussion also ensued regarding the practice of bus drivers waiting at the bus-stop at The Terrace woodlands and it was felt that if the PCC were to donate part of the woodland, then a bus lay-by could be created, which would allow the buses to wait but not cause an attendant traffic obstruction.  Cllr Owen proposed that the PCC offer this to CCC and this was seconded by Cllr Thomas and agreed.  It was also suggested that the Clerk write to the Traffic Commissioners requesting that the bus drivers take their breaks or wait, if they are ahead of schedule, at the Ffordd Dinefwr lay-by, rather than at The Terrace woodland stop.  Clerk to arrange
Cllr Graham Thomas went on to advise that he had maps with greater detail of the re-surfacing work to be carried out and offered Councillors the opportunity to examine these at the end of the meeting.  He also advised Cllr Stuart Thomas that he was still awaiting details of the winter gritting schedule. 
88
Public Session

There were three members of the public present.  Mr David Suthers, a Councillor with Radyr & Morganstown CC, advised he was present to listen to the discussion regarding the proposed CCC LDP.  He had been present at the recent St Fagans CC meeting and had heard the traffic problems envisaged there by an investment in the National Museum which would increase visitor numbers from 600,00 to 800,000.  He had also heard Mark Drakeford AM speak at that meeting.

Mr Ken Hughes of Pentyrch referred to the traffic problems in Creigiau and felt that the stretch of road between the Golf Club and the junction with Tynant Road was particularly bad in the morning, as parents parked along this stretch to take their children to school.  
Mr Mark Drakeford AM advised he was present to listen but would be happy to contribute to any discussion on the LDP.  
89
Matters Arising from the Public Session.

The Chairman promised the Assembly Member that he would allow him to contribute to a discussion on the LDP when appropriate.  There were no other matters arising.
90
Written resolution from Cllr Priday
The written resolution from Cllr Priday had been circulated to members with the pre-read papers and it referred to the mosaic that had been created in Pentyrch to mark the Millennium by Ymlaen Pentyrch.  This group was to be wound up and they were seeking the agreement of the PCC to take over responsibility and maintenance of the mosaic.  Cllr Howard queried whether it would need to be covered by the Council Insurance.  The Clerk advised that this was the case and he would need to know the value of the mosaic and also the details of the agreement with CCC, as the mosaic was on their land.  Cllr Howard also queried the details of the remaining funds of Ymlaen Pentyrch.  Cllr Priday undertook to obtain all these details in due course.  The Clerk suggested that an agreement in principle could be reached to take over ownership and maintenance provided that the details sought were satisfactory.  The Chairman felt this was a good idea and proposed an agreement in principle, subject to the satisfactory responses to the questions posed.  This was seconded by Cllr Priday and agreed.
91
Minutes of the full Council Meeting held on 17th September 2012
The minutes were proposed as accurate by Cllr Stuart Thomas, seconded by Cllr Howard and agreed by all. They were signed by the Chairman.  
92
Matters Arising
Paragraph 85 [Penultimate entry page 5, dated 30.8.12]
Cllr Rosser pointed out that the matter reported by her on 30th August regarding a blocked drain on Main Road had still not been attended to and requested the matter be referred again to CCC.  Clerk to arrange
Paragraph 85 [4th entry page 6, dated 17.9.12]

Cllr Priday advised that half the footpath at Lon y Fro had been done but the remainder needed to be completed, although she appreciated that the weather had been a mitigating factor.  Clerk to arrange
Paragraph 85 [5th entry page 6, dated 17.9.12]

Cllr Stuart Thomas queried what was happening about the meeting of the Cardiff Community Councils with regard to the LDP.  The Clerk advised that he had emailed his colleagues and the only response he had received had been from Radyr & Morganstown who, whilst keen, were busy with the training they were arranging.  The Clerk suggested that Cllr Stuart Thomas could speak to his fellow Councillors at the Planning training that he was due to attend on Wednesday 17th October.
93
Clerk’s Report
93.1

Terrier Map
The Clerk explained to members that the assistance afforded to the Council by Tim Morgan had revealed three issues that would require resolving by the conveyancing solicitors employed by the PCC.  The Clerk went on to explain in detail the issues that needed resolving and the likely cost involved.  The Clerk also advised that the ‘cloud based document sharing’ could be accommodated on the web-site and that Penri Williams had made the necessary adjustments, although this would make the Council’s property portfolio available to all internet users.  Councillors agreed to the need to resolve the anomalies identified, namely: the terms and costs of the conveyancing solicitors, and to allow public access to the property portfolio by placing it on the web-site.  Clerk to arrange
93.2

Community Link
The Clerk advised members of the comparative costs received for the production of the Community Link and this stimulated a lively discussion.  It was agreed that the Christmas 2012 edition would remain with J.P. Davison but that the Council would go out to tender for the three 2013 editions, with all potential contractors being given identical criteria to base their tenders upon.  In addition it was agreed that a small committee would be formed to agree the criteria, which would include quality issues.  It was further agreed that the committee would consist of Cllr Stuart Thomas, Cllr Harrison, Cllr Priday and Cllr James.  Clerk to arrange
93.3

Public Liability Insurance for Creigiau Sign
The Clerk had already advised members of the costs involved and Creigiau 23 had been advised that this issue was no longer a blockage to the planned construction.  Councillors formally agreed with the action taken.  
93.4

CCC ~ LDP & Councillor Training.
The Clerk reminded Councillors of the training that had been arranged.  The LDP training was over-subscribed and the Clerk at Radyr & Morganstown had asked for volunteers to drop back to an afternoon session on Monday, 12th November.  So far only Cllr Priday had agreed and the Clerk queried whether other, non-working, Councillors could assist.  Cllr Harrison agreed to drop back to the afternoon session and the Clerk stated that he would also ring Cllr Jones, who was not present, to sound him out as well.  This was agreed.  Clerk to arrange   
93.5

Storage at Creigiau Recreation ground.
The Clerk explained to members the rationale behind the request and Cllr Stuart Thomas stated he was totally opposed to the proposal, stating that the Recreation Ground was like ‘tin city’.  Cllr Howard agreed with this.  Cllr Harrison queried whether this would make the CMO more efficient and the Clerk advised that this was the intention.  A general discussion ensued during which concern was expressed at the size of the storage container.  The Clerk pointed out that it would be the same size as a single garage and Cllr Priday proposed that the Clerk explore the possibility of a smaller container.  This was seconded by Cllr Hill-John and was carried by a vote of 7 for to two against.  Clerk to arrange
93.6

Sale of old computer equipment.
The Clerk explained the approach he had received from the Pentyrch WI to buy one of the old computers.  Cllrs Priday and Troughton declared an interest as they were members of the WI.  Following a discussion, Cllr Howard proposed to sell one of the old computers to the WI, once it had been cleared of all old data, for £50.  This was seconded by Cllr Hill-John and agreed.  Clerk to arrange
93.7

CCC Invoice for Election Costs
The Clerk explained the current situation in relation to both the outstanding invoice for the election costs and the feedback he had received from members, following the response from Gareth Cook, CCC (Electoral Officer).  This prompted a lively discussion, with Councillors expressing their disquiet regarding the perceived pettiness, arrogance and condescending attitude of the sender.  Cllrs Stuart Thomas and Howard had sought advice at the One Voice Wales AGM & Meeting the previous Saturday and the Welsh Audit Office had announced it was very interested in the issue.  Cllr Stuart Thomas went on to say he had spoken to Lyn Cadwalladr of OVW and he had advised that the WLGA had a duty to report to the Welsh Government on election costs and that OVW was also interested in being copied in to all correspondence that had taken place with CCC thus far.  It was suggested that the PCC should formally write back to CCC advising that it had referred the issue to the Welsh Audit Committee for an assessment on the fairness of the costs.  Mark Drakeford AM was asked his views by the Chairman and he felt that the offer from OVW should be taken up but that the issue should, in the first instance, be referred to the Returning Officer for CCC, who is also the Chief Executive, Mr Jon House.  It should be explained to him that the PCC was dissatisfied with the response from the Electoral Officer, both in terms of tone and substance, and seek his observations before referring the matter on to OVW and the Welsh Audit Office.  He asked to be copied in to all correspondence.  It was agreed that this is what the Clerk would undertake on behalf of Councillors.  Clerk to arrange
93.8

Staffing Committee Meeting ~ Monday 29th October 2012
The Clerk explained to members that there was only one issue to be resolved at the proposed Staffing meeting and that Councillors could consider that matter at this meeting.  It was agreed that the extended temporary contract would be offered to Paul Griffin, that the saving in wages would be put into a budget for overtime payments, that the Council would continue to offer moral and welfare support to Wayne Locke and that the proposed Staffing Committee meeting would be postponed.  Clerk to arrange
93.9

Office Printer
The Clerk explained that the office printer needed replacing and that the choice would be between a replacement purchase and a lease-buy.  The Council agreed to the lease-buy arrangement as outlined by the Clerk.  Clerk to arrange
93.10

Missing Bus-seat, Gwaelod y Garth

The issue over the missing bus seat in GYG was explained in detail by the Clerk and Cllr Rosser.  The Council agreed that, in view of the attendant circumstances, the PCC no longer had either an interest or commitment to the ‘missing bus seat’.
93.11

Daffodil Bulbs

The Clerk explained the current situation regarding the daffodil bulbs and asked which councillors would like to receive bulbs for planting.  Cllrs Harrison and Owen both expressed an interest in receiving bulbs.  Cllr Stuart Thomas queried the costs, as detailed by the Clerk, from Pugh’s Garden Centre, feeling it was too high.  Cllr Hill-John promised to look into the cost of wholesale bulbs on behalf of the Clerk.  Cllr Howard requested that the allotmenteers be asked to plant in Creigiau as they had offered in correspondence.  The Clerk agreed to contact them.  Clerk to arrange
94
Schedule of Payments and Receipts
Payments of £8,246.60p and receipts of £1,486.93p were recorded for September 2012.  Cllr Harrison proposed the figures, Cllr Hill-John seconded him and they were agreed by all.  

95
Planning Applications
There were 4 planning applications to consider:

a) 12/01547/DCO ~ The Gables, Station Road, Creigiau.  Councillors identified this as being a second application following the refusal of the first.  It was felt that the objections put forward previously were still valid and the Council asked the Clerk to convey these objections to CCC (Development Control).  Clerk to arrange
b) 12/01596/DCH ~ The Old Rectory, Church Road, Pentyrch.  No adverse comments.
c) 12/01635/DCH ~ 27 Parc y Felin, Creigiau.  Cllrs Stuart Thomas and Howard declared an interest.  No adverse comments.
d) 12/01685/DCH ~ Rockybank, Gwaelod y Garth.  Councillors were aware of considerable antipathy between the applicant and his next door neighbour over perceived breaches of planning consent and harassment.  The shed or ‘summer-house’ was already in place and this was a retrospective application.  In view of the attendant circumstances, Councillors did not feel that the application could be supported and felt that intended site of the ‘summer house’ was an unwarranted intrusion on the privacy of the neighbouring property.  The Clerk was asked to convey these concerns to Development Control.  Clerk to arrange
96
Local Development Plan
The Chairman departed from the agenda to introduce the topic of the Local Development Plan and allow Mark Drakeford AM to address the meeting on the subject.  The first point he made was that the Local Authorities need a local development plan to control the development process and prevent local developers picking off pieces of land not covered by an LDP designation.  Nevertheless, he felt that the current LDP process was flawed insofar as the numbers that CCC were basing its projections upon assumed a level of building for the next ten years far in excess of the level that had been achieved in the previous ten years. This had occurred at a time of much higher prosperity and confidence than currently now existed.  In addition, the properties that had been built tended to be flats and apartments in Cardiff Bay, whereas the numbers going forward now tended to be family homes.  Mr Drakeford felt that the plan had not yet caught up with Cardiff as part of a wider area of south-east Wales and had not taken into account such issues as the electrification of the Valleys lines, and that better housing could be provided at the adjoining ends of neighbouring authorities.  Welsh Government needed to be involved in order to bring a regional perspective to the LDP process.  Lastly, he commented that there were no plans for the phasing of the housing schemes which could show how it was intended to advance the process over 5 year increments.  

A short discussion followed the comments of Mark Drakeford AM during which Cllr Howard raised the issue of a questionnaire on the LDP being circulated by CCC.  The Clerk was unaware of this and promised to look into it further.  Clerk to arrange 
The Chairman thanked Mark Drakeford AM for his attendance and patience.
97
Correspondence
There were no issues raised.
98
Forward Planning
The Clerk explained that the budget spending was roughly on course for the half-way period in the fiscal year.  Cllr Stuart Thomas queried the anticipated budget overspend and the Clerk explained that this was shown by the difference between the budgeted income and the budgeted expenditure.  There were no recommendations made in respect of the reserves and the figures, as presented with the pre-read papers, were proposed as accepted by Cllr Hill-John, seconded by Cllr Rosser and agreed.

99
Councillors’ Reports
	Date
	Cllr
	Report
	Action Taken

	24.9.12
	Wynford Ellis Owen
	A Mrs Counsell from Rhuddin, Heol Pant Y Gored, Creigiau (next door to the BT Exchange), has left a message on my home telephone complaining that her green bin is not being emptied.  She has followed all the usual routes to try and resolve the problem without success.  Can we, do you think, help in any way?
	Email to C2C

	25.9.12
	Wynford Ellis Owen
	I've had complaints about an overgrown fir tree that's blocking people's vision as they exit Queen Charlotte Drive, Creigiau, to enter Cardiff Road, Creigiau.  Driver's vision to the right is blocked by this tree and it has become a real accident hazard. Can you advise CCC?
	Email to C2C

	25.9.12
	Chris Priday
	The street sign at the junction of Church Road and Penuel Road (opposite the Church) has been in a poor state since it was hit in a road accident about a year ago.  The sign is now virtually in a state of collapse.  Please could you remind CCC that it needs replacing?
	Email to C2C

	9.10.12
	Jeanette Troughton
	The street light at the top of Heol Goch, Pentyrch, on the north side of the road, directly opposite the junction with Cefn Bychan, is on continuously and needs adjusting.  Could you inform CCC please?
	Email to C2C

	9.10.12
	Jeanette Troughton
	The green painted seat outside 49 Heol y Pentre, Pentyrch, has a rubbish bin alongside it which is full to overflowing and requires emptying.  Could you advise CCC please?
	Email to C2C

	9.10.12
	Sandie Rosser
	Would you please report to CCC that a plank is broken on "Bertie Waldron's Bench" on Main Road, Gwaelod y Garth, facing Heol Berry playing fields?
	Email to C2C

	15.10.12
	Sandie Rosser
	Would you please report to CCC that infill tarmac around the drain on the south side of Main Road, opposite Viaduct Road, needs urgent repair?
	Email to C2C

	15.10.12
	Wynford Ellis Owen
	The tree trimming on Cardiff Road by the entrance to Queen Charlotte Drive is a sight to behold. They've gone and chopped off the tops of the trees leaving their girths untrimmed. Now nobody could possibly look over the trees to check for oncoming traffic; for obvious reasons they tried to look past the trees. Thus the problem remains - people are still unable to see oncoming traffic - but with one difference, the trees' beauty has been destroyed.
	Email to C2C

	15.10.12
	Wynford Ellis Owen
	Lower down on the same road and past the bend in the road beyond Nythfa and up the incline towards Creigiau Village hedges need to be trimmed back.  It's difficult for pedestrians to walk on the pavement and they have to walk on the main Cardiff Road in some places to get past them.
	Email to C2C

	15.10.12
	Jeanette Troughton
	I would like to thank the Clerk, once again, for facilitating the use of the Council offices for the Pentyrch Neighbourhood Watch meeting.
	For information

	15.10.12
	Nikki Howard
	With regards to the One Voice Wales AGM & Meeting that Cllr Stuart Thomas and I attended, one of the very interesting aspects mentioned was the presentation given by Chris Blake of TGV Hydro which looks at putting micro hydroelectric units into watercourses to generate electricity.  When we explained the land owned by this Council to Mr Blake he felt that the topography of the area could be suited to this type of power and income generation.  He offered to come and address the PCC and we recommend that he be invited to address a future meeting of the council.  
[This was agreed by Councillors]
	Clerk to arrange


	15.10.12
	Stuart Thomas
	I would also advise members that the cost of OVW membership will rise by 2% next year.  [Clerk advised current membership was about £750]
	For information

	15.10.12
	Stuart Thomas
	I would encourage Councillors to read The Voice, the newsletter of OVW, copies of which are sent to the Clerk or alternatively it can be circulated by email.
	For information


There being no other business, the meeting closed at 9.20 pm
Chair_____________________________________________

Date______________________________________________
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